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MINUTES


JUNE 5, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:00 p.m., the Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss the following matter:


A.
Public Employee Evaluation; City Manager, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Attorney Baird, Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myer, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff noted that Item B under “Presentations” will entail both a proclamation and a presentation by the Fire Department

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Swear in new Open Space and Ecology Committee member, Leesa Whitten Greenlee

City Clerk Schroeder noted that Ms. Greenlee was not present, and she suggested deferring this item until later in the meeting.


B.
Proclamation declaring June, 2006 as Wildfire Awareness Month and presentation

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring June as Wildfire Awareness Month.  He invited the representatives from the Fire Department to address the City Council.

Fire Chief Myer said the Fire Department had a presentation on vegetation management efforts and the City’s emergency plan for responding to wildfires.

Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold talked about the Fire Department’s efforts to mitigate and prepare for wildfires in Brisbane.  He noted the Fire Department and the community must work together to prevent wildfires.  He said the Fire Department and the City of Brisbane attempt to reduce wildfires by requiring citizens to remove waste and debris from their properties, ordering weed abatement when necessary, prohibiting shake roofs, and encouraging people to create clear, defensible space around their homes.  He explained that defensible space entails clearing burnable vegetation in a 30-foot diameter around buildings and having appropriate fire-resistant landscaping.  He displayed slides showing examples of defensible space.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold said the Fire Department also encourages residents to use fire-resistant materials for deck construction. 

Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold reviewed the Fire Department’s “Operation Wildfire” brochure, which is distributed to all residents on an annual basis.  He said the Fire Department is also working on wildland pre-fire attack plans and evacuation plans.

Fire Chief Myer explained that the Fire Department began developing its wildfire attack plan about a year ago.  The first step was mapping the community to identify areas needing more protection.  He said the evacuation plan calls on the Fire Department and Police Department to identify an assembly site, close roads, and direct traffic away from hazardous areas.  He noted one critical aspect of the plan is an automatic mutual threat zone agreement with the California Department of Forestry.  The agreement provides that CDF will furnish air tankers, helicopters, bulldozers, and fire crews as soon as a wildfire occurs. 

Fire Chief Myer said the Fire Department plans to continue enforcing City ordinances and encouraging people to remove vegetation from around their homes.  He emphasized the importance of citizens not parking vehicles in white-striped zones to allow access by emergency vehicles and facilitate orderly evacuation.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Fire Chief Myer and Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold for their presentation.  City Clerk Schroeder presented the proclamation to the Fire Department representatives.

C. Proclamation declaring July, 2006 as Parks and Recreation Month

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring July as Parks and Recreation Month in Brisbane.  

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the Parks and Recreation Department is pleased to be able to provide so many activities that are well received by the community.  He encouraged people to sign up for City-sponsored summer classes and programs.

D. Presentation by Karen Evans Cunningham recognizing the donations made to the Park Lane Basketball Court Project

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said Karen Evans Cunningham’s son would be making the presentation.

Daniel Evans Cunningham publicly acknowledged and thanked the people who made donations for the new Park Lane basketball court.  He expressed his appreciation to the PB&R Commission, the City Council, and the City staff.  In particular, he thanked Randy Romriell, Tim Garcia, Fence Pro, Beau Concrete, and Dale Conway and Son Construction for their assistance.  He presented a signed thank-you banner from users of the basketball court.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Karen Evans Cunningham for her generous and thoughtful gift.  He noted Randy Romriell and Dale Conway donated their time, effort, and materials to get the basketball court built, and he applauded their contributions.

Mr. Conway expressed his gratitude to Mayor Bologoff and the City Council for their support and encouragement.

E. Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s) Annual Report to City Council

Dan Sorrentino, a 16-year volunteer and CEV coordinator, presented the Community Emergency Volunteers’ annual report to the City Council.  He said the CEV’s are grateful for the City Council’s ongoing support.  

Mr. Sorrentino reported that the CEV’s have been focusing on public outreach for the past year, as reflected in their participation in five public events.  He said the first event was the disaster preparedness meeting at Mission Blue Center on September 15, 2005, shortly after Hurricane Katrina hit the Gulf Coast, and he estimated that 120 to 140 people attended that event.  He noted the CEV’s had a booth at the Community Festival and provided tips on making residential addresses more visible in the dark.  The third event, attended by 25 to 50 people, was the December 8 community meeting about Brisbane’s disaster response.  On March 16, 2006, the CEV’s worked with the Public Works Department to promote their “Adopt a Drain” program in the public forum at the Community Center.  Mr. Sorrentino said 35 people attended that event.  He reported that the fifth event was the Earthquake Preparedness Fair on April 22

Mr. Sorrentino said the CEV’s published four articles in the Brisbane Star about improving communications and making address numbers more visible.  He noted that in June, all CEV’s will be offered an opportunity to take all seven of the series of disaster classes, which were adapted from San Francisco’s Neighborhood Response Training program.  He added that the CEV’s are pleased that people in Brisbane have become more aware of disaster response and prevention.

Mr. Sorrentino thanked City Manager Clay Holstine, Fire Chief Ron Myer, Deputy Fire Chief Michael Velasquez, Battalion Chief Bob Marshall, and Fire Captain John Murphy, Firefighter Joe Riedell, Administrative Assistant Elizabeth Solis, and the new Assistant Director of Emergency Operations, Randy Breault, for their support and assistance.

Mr. Sorrentino said that for the coming year, the CEV’s plan to focus on recruiting and retaining volunteers and configuring evacuation routes for the single-family homes on the Northeast Ridge.  He noted the CEV’s are working with Principal Planner John Swiecki to coordinate post-disaster damage assessment efforts.  He commended the City for appointing Mr. Breault to spearhead the City’s efforts to prepare for disasters.  

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Sorrentino for his presentation.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1286 - $ 724,474.11

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1286.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Barnes requested that Item J be removed.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of April 17, 2006

B. Approve City Council Minutes of April 27, 2006

C. Approve City Council Minutes of May 1, 2006

D. Adopt Ordinance No. 513, waiving second reading, amending Section 2.289.050 of the Municipal Code concerning Director and Assistant Director of Emergency Services

E. Adopt Resolution No. 2006-15 upholding the Planning Commission’s action and revising Condition of Approval A on Variance V-2-06; Humboldt Road Partners; Property located southeast of 1100 Humboldt Road

F. Approve Resolution Nos. 2006-16, 2006-17, and 2006-18 making annual appointments of the Attorney and Engineer and direction preparation of Engineer’s Report for the Sierra Point Lighting and Landscape District

G. Adopt Resolution No. 2006-14 declaring two police vehicles surplus and dispose of them through the public auction process

H. Authorize the Mayor to execute an Underground Utility District Agreement and a Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Tai Hing Peter Lam, Yuet Mei Lam, John Hwang, and Jean Hwang regarding 601 San Bruno Avenue

I. Authorize the Mayor to execute a Secondary Dwelling Unit Permit Agreement and Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Victoria Lam regarding 1056 Humboldt Road

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the Consent Calendar, Items A through I.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


J.
Authorize the Mayor to sign the JPA agreement for membership with the Housing Endowment and Regional Trust (HEART) of San Mateo County on behalf of the City

CM Barnes expressed concern that the JPA agreement still contains some provisions that Supervisor Jerry Hill indicated would be removed after all the participating cities had joined.  In particular, he noted Page 13, Item 2.k, allows the JPA to issue bonds and acquire and dispose of land, and Item 3.3, second sentence, on Pages 4 and 5, again refers to bonds.  CM Barnes said he did not want Brisbane to be put in a position of having to repay any bonds.  CM Waldo pointed out that Section 2.i gives the JPA authority to issue bonds.  

CM Waldo observed that there was no resolution attached.  City Clerk Schroeder advised that the City does not normally adopt agreements by resolution.  CM Waldo recommended developing a resolution in this case to document the concerns articulated by CM Barnes.  He suggested approving the agreement subject to the resolution.

City Manager Holstine said the staff will bring the agreement back to the City Council with a resolution at the June 19 meeting.  He clarified that it was Supervisor Richard Gordon, not Supervisor Hill, who presented this item at the May 15 meeting.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Review redesign of the One Quarry Road Project and consider directing staff to prepare all necessary documents to place proposed project on the November, 2006 ballot

Community Development Director Prince noted the City Council asked the applicants to revise the project to include a greater mix of units and types of uses on the site.  A number of suggested guidelines were proposed, including redesigning some of the units to provide live-work home business opportunities and artist studios, constructing a community building and information center, placing affordable duplex units on some of the larger lots, incorporating granny units, modifying exterior finishes to create a stronger connection with the site, incorporating principles of sustainability, conducting a solar study, and enhancing the exterior design to reflect the uniqueness of the site and provide greater variation in roofs heights, styles, and finishes, and to provide a more sculptured and contemporary look to the design.

Mr. Prince said the applicant’s architect redesigned the homes to make them look less like tract houses and more like unique designs, some of the units at the rear of the site were deleted to provide a 5-acre space to be dedicated to the City, and many of the buildings were set into the site rather than being placed on concrete slabs.  Mr. Prince noted the entrance to the site was also enhanced with a community building and neighborhood meeting place.  

Mr. Prince drew attention to Table 2 in the staff report, comparing the original proposal with the modified proposal.  He said the applicant reduced the number of single-family units from 129 to 102 and created 16 live-work units, 32 artist lofts, and 23 carriage units.  .

Mr. Prince noted that the reduction in units will lessen the overall environmental impacts of the project, so the EIR certified by the City Council would still apply to the site.  He said Judith Malamut, from LSA, the environmental consulting firm, was present to answer questions. 

Mr. Prince commented that the latest modifications have made the project better than the original proposal.  He pointed out the units are clustered near the front of the Quarry, and the area near the rear slopes will remain open.  He said he liked the incorporation of stone at the project entrance and in the façades of the buildings.

Mr. Prince invited the applicant and the applicant’s architect to address the City Council.

Owen Poole, applicant, agreed with Mr. Prince that the review process has created a better project that reflects what the City wants.  He said the applicant worked very hard with the City staff, its architects, landscape architect, and civil engineer to make sure the revised project is something that can be accomplished.  He expressed his appreciation to Jill Williams, principal, KTGY, and the other members of the design team for their efforts.  

Jill Williams, KTGY, showed drawings illustrating some of the revised design concepts and plans.  

CM Waldo commented that he was surprised and pleased with the revisions.  He noted the modifications make the proposal much more appealing, and he commended the applicant for listening well to what was said at previous meetings.  He urged the applicant to discuss the revisions with CM Conway.  

CM Waldo said features he liked about the revised proposal included leaving the southernmost area near the slope open, having a community building as a central gathering point, the potential for greater economic diversity, the reduction in single-family units, and the reduced size of the overall project.

CM Richardson stated that she also liked the latest revisions and hoped they make the project more acceptable to Brisbane residents.  She clarified that the carriage houses will not be rented separately unless their owners choose to do so, and Ms. Williams confirmed that understanding.  

CM Richardson asked if residents of the artist lofts have to be artists.  Ms. Williams responded that being an artist is not a requirement, but people drawn to those units may be artists.  CM Richardson suggested providing an opportunity for artists to display their work at the community building near the entrance of the project.

CM Richardson said she liked the way units were set into the hillsides, the use of rock, and the live-work concept.  She thanked the applicant’s team for these substantial improvements.

CM Barnes asked about the impact of the unit reductions on HCP contributions.  City Manager Holstine said each unit will be charged an annual fee of $800, so 10 fewer units would mean $8,000 less per year.  CM Barnes noted that if the carriage units are not charged separate HCP fees, there will be 33 fewer units paying HCP fees.  Mr. Holstine said this issue has not yet been decided.  He added that in the recently approved 30-unit condominium project, the City exempted the five affordable units from HCP fees.

CM Barnes said he was interested in hearing CM Conway’s comments.  He asked if the matter could be brought back at the next meeting to provide that opportunity.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that she would have to check the deadline for the November ballot.  CM Barnes suggested that the staff prepare the necessary paperwork to proceed with the ballot measure.  Mr. Holstine stated that the staff will present the appropriate documents for approval at the next meeting.

CM Barnes commented that the revised project is more attractive and said he liked the mix of residential units.

Mayor Bologoff agreed.  He noted the City wants to maximize HCP contributions, and even if the number of units is less, the homeowners will be paying higher fees, so the HCP will benefit.  He observed that the HCP will still not be self-sustaining, and he encouraged the City to investigate additional permanent funding sources for the HCP.

Mayor Bologoff expressed his opinion that the revisions were a great improvement.  He said he liked the project and was prepared to move forward to present it to the voters.

CM Richardson recommended not charging separate HCP fees for the carriage units.

Mayor Bologoff noted the staff should work with the applicant to arrange for City use of the new community center building and soccer fields when those facilities are available.  He expressed concern that drainage problems will make the soccer field unusable for at least a portion of the year.

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from members of the public.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, expressed his appreciation to the City Council, staff, and applicant for their hard work on this project.  He said his concerns about rock failures and slope stability have diminished to the point where he felt a project could be built safely as long as a safe distance from the slopes is maintained.  He stated that he would prefer to see housing at the Quarry rather than continued light industrial uses because housing will create much less disturbance for neighbors.  Mr. Bouscal commended the applicant for proposing mixed uses and changing the architectural designs to make the houses less like tract houses.

Mr. Bouscal said he understood the soccer fields would also serve as catchment basins for stormwater.  He asked about diverting the stormwater to Owl Canyon to create a wetlands area, a concept supported by the Department of Fish and Game.  He suggested installing equipment next to the catchment basin to remove sediment before channeling the water to Owl Canyon.  Mr. Bouscal advised that there are effective ways to eliminate the threat of creating a breeding grounds for mosquitoes.  He added that standing water around people’s homes is a much greater problem for mosquito control.

Mr. Bouscal noted that studies show that 70 percent of sediment in the lagoon comes from the quarry and its surrounding canyons.  He said he would prefer not to use the soccer field as a catchment basin at all, and instead direct stormwater directly into Owl Canyon.

Mr. Bouscal commented that typical house foundations are made of aggregate and a bonding agent, typically Portland cement.  He noted that Portland cement is made with burnt limestone in a process that requires tremendous amounts of energy.  He urged the applicant to consider fly ash, a by-product of coal generation, as an alternative.  Mr. Bouscal said use of fly ash creates impermeable surfaces, which is best for house foundations.  He urged the applicant to incorporate this and other sustainability elements in the project.

Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to bring this matter back to the City Council at the next meeting.

PRESENTATIONS (Continued)


A.
Swear in new Open Space and Ecology Committee member, Leesa Whitten Greenlee (Continued)

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to Leesa Whitten Greenlee.  Councilmembers congratulated Ms. Greenlee on her appointment.

OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


B.
Consider Community Park fence extension options and provide direction to staff

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the City Council asked the staff to come back with ideas and options for extending the fence at the Community Park in response to concerns about creating more of a barrier between kids playing in the park and the street.  He said the Community Park already has some fencing and landscaping barriers that were created when the park was first constructed ten years ago.  He drew attention to the map showing an overhead view of the play area and the pictures of the existing fence and hedge.

Mr. Skeels reviewed four options and discussed the work entailed for each.  He noted the first option would be to continue the low chain-link fence from the end of the landscaping to the sidewalk, for a cost of approximately $12,000; Option 2 would be to continue the privet hedge, and he estimated this would cost $18,000; Option 3 would be to install a new split-rail fence, which would cost about $15,000 for wood or $20,000 for concrete; and Option 4 would be to extend the sidewalk around the park to connect with the sidewalk across from the post office, for a cost of about $35,000.  Mr. Skeels added that Option 4 could be combined with one of the other options.

Mr. Skeels advised that no budget funds were allocated for this project, and he welcomed Council direction.

CM Barnes said he liked the split-rail fence, but was interested in seeing what the concrete version would look like before approving funding.  He expressed his opinion that extending the sidewalk, as proposed in Option 4, would defeat the purpose of trying to keep people away from the street.  CM Barnes observed that option is chosen, the barrier may not need to extend the whole way around the bend; he suggested considering a barrier up to where the radius of the turn begins.

CM Waldo said that for consistency’s sake, he would prefer to use the same kind of fencing as the existing fence in the park.  He supported CM Barnes’ idea about running the fence up to the point of the sign rather than around the bend.  He agreed that extending the sidewalk would not solve the problem.

CM Richardson recommended Option 1, extending the existing fence, and planting a hedge to cover the fence.  She said she preferred the shorter fence height.

Mayor Bologoff noted that the City already extended the existing fence as a compromise years ago.  He said he had no problems with a low hedge extending around the bend but did not like the idea of more fencing.  He agreed with his colleagues that the sidewalk should not be extended.  

CM Barnes said he was willing to support any barrier option.  CM Waldo proposed a three-foot fence with a hedge.  Mayor Bologoff recommended just a hedge.  CM Richardson agreed with CM Waldo that a fence with a hedge would be the best option.  

Mayor Bologoff recommended putting the hedge outside of the fence to minimize the view impact from the street.  Other Councilmembers concurred.

Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault asked for clarification as to the fence material.  Councilmembers requested a black vinyl fence to match the existing fence.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve a 3-foot fence extending around the bend to the sidewalk, with a hedge on the street side.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to look at the site and confirm that the fence will not obstruct the signboard.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider options for Citizens Satisfaction Survey and provide direction to staff

Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted this item came up during the first budget session on June 1.  He explained that the City used to conduct annual public opinion surveys from 2000 through 2003, but that practice was discontinued due to budget constraints.  He suggested that the City Council consider reinstituting the survey.

Mr. Smith explained that the purpose of the survey was to gauge levels of public satisfaction with City services and programs.  The results of the survey were to be used as a tool to help the City Council and the staff monitor performance and correct problems as they arose.  

Mr. Smith noted the City Council might want to consider a mail-in, telephone, or online survey format or publishing the survey in the Star.  He cautioned that these types of surveys may not be as accurate because respondents would be self-selected rather than representing a random sample of the population.  He said the proposed budget includes an allocation of $20,000, but costs can vary widely depending on what kind of survey instrument is used.  Mr. Smith advised that the previous consultant charged about $7,500 to conduct annual surveys limited to 250 people.  He estimated that surveying 400 people would increase the costs by approximately 50 percent.

Mr. Smith said considerable thought went into the preparation of the original survey questions.  Although there were some additional questions that varied from year to year, the core questions remained the same.  Mr. Smith emphasized the importance of keeping the questions the same in order to allow meaningful comparison of results over time.

Mr. Smith welcomed direction from the City Council as to the type of survey, the questions to be asked, and the survey frequency.

Mayor Bologoff observed that some of the responses were marked “do not read,” and he asked for an explanation of those entries.  Mr. Smith noted that the survey consultant categorized the responses; he said he did not recall what that entry meant.  

CM Waldo observed that if respondents gave a “no” answer to certain questions, they were supposed to skip over the follow-up questions, but some people did not follow those directions.

Mr. Smith added that some questions were supposed to be answered with a simple “yes” or “no,” and the “not sure” responses would not apply in those instances.

CM Waldo asked if the survey results were useful to the staff.  Mr. Smith responded that staff feels the survey is a useful tool for assessing performance.  He recommended continuing the survey.

City Manager Holstine confirmed the usefulness of the survey and noted that surveying in alternate years would be sufficient.

CM Waldo asked when the next survey could be done.  Mr. Holstine responded that it will probably take several months to issue a request for proposals, hire a consultant, and revise some of the survey questions.  He stated that the process can definitely be completed within the next fiscal year.

Mr. Smith said that in past years, surveys were done in the spring and the results were available in time for the budget process.  He noted the 2002 survey asked a question about televising Council meetings, and he suggested following up with a question to determine how many people are watching the meetings now.

CM Barnes said he had mixed feeling about the survey.  He noted that Brisbane is such a small town that people know each other and have a fairly good idea of what others think.  He acknowledged that the survey might be worthwhile as a way of involving people who do not have many contacts with the City.

Mr. Holstine recognized that the City does gather considerable anecdotal information from citizens, but pointed out that the survey provides a more scientific way of gauging public opinion.

CM Richardson expressed support for continuing the survey.  CM Waldo agreed, and recommended surveying the community in alternate years.  

CM Waldo asked how much a 400-person survey would cost.  Mr. Smith said the staff can solicit proposals for sample sizes of 200 and 400.

Mayor Bologoff recommended bringing draft survey questions to the City Council for input.  Mr. Holstine confirmed that the City Council will be involved in developing the questions and approving the final version of the survey.

Councilmembers approved conducting the survey every other year.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the Star Awards ceremony at the Community Swimming Pool on Sunday, June 11, beginning at noon. 

Mr. Holstine noted that Friday, June 9, is Brisbane Night at the ballpark.  He said some tickets are still available, and he encouraged interested people to contact the Parks and Recreation Department for more information.

Mr. Holstine said the Council’s next budget session will be held on Monday, June 12; a joint meeting with the Planning Commission on Baylands EIR scoping will be held on June 13; and a special presentation by green architecture expert James Wines will take place at the Mission Blue Center on Friday, June 23, at 7:30 p.m., with a reception following his talk.

CM Richardson asked if the Council would be meeting on Wednesday, June 14.  Mr. Holstine said that date was reserved for a budget session, if needed.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

CM Barnes reported that he has been attending meetings of the Visitacion Valley Neighborhood Planning Association and Visitacion watershed groups.  He said he learned that San Francisco will soon have a plan for Executive Park that entails tearing down the existing office buildings and converting the entire area to housing, for a total of about 3,000 units.  He noted the plan calls for a 16-story condominium building to be constructed near Candlestick Park, plus other tall tower buildings elsewhere.  CM Barnes added that the project will incorporate pedestrian access, sustainability, a waterfront promenade with light-rail service, and a mix of retail and service uses.

CM Barnes advised that San Francisco’s stadium project is being revised to eliminate the retail shopping center and replace it with more housing.

Mayor Bologoff asked if there were any plans to improve connections to Highway 101.  CM Barnes said those details had not been discussed.  He added that there will be another planning meeting later in June, and more specifics will be available then.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, said he articulated concerns about the Kinder Morgan tank farm at previous meetings.  He noted Brisbane currently receives no benefits or revenues from the tank farm, but the tank farm poses a great risk to the community.  He expressed his opinion that the City should be collecting fuel sales taxes to help cover the costs of providing fire protection services and road repairs.  Mr. Bouscal expressed his opinion that the tank farm should be required to provide its own emergency vehicles and fire suppression foam to address these problems.  As an alternative, he suggested using eminent domain to acquire the land and force the tank farm to move.  Mr. Bouscal urged the City to make the tank farm a top priority.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:37 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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